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Dear parents and carers,

The aim of this information report is to explain how we implement our SEND policy. In other words, we want to show you how SEND support works in our school.

If you want to know more about our arrangements for SEND, read our SEND policy. 

You can find it on our website https://www.heather.leics.sch.uk/send-and-inclusion-information
Note: If there are any terms we’ve used in this information report that you’re unsure of, you can look them up in the Glossary at the end of the report. 

What types of SEN does the school provide for? 

Our school provides for pupils with the following needs: 

	Area of need 
	Condition

	Communication and interaction
	Autism spectrum condition

	
	Speech and language difficulties

	Cognition and learning
	Specific learning difficulties, including dyslexia, dyspraxia, dyscalculia

	
	

	
	

	
	Moderate learning difficulties 

	
	

	Social, emotional and mental health 

 
	Attention deficit hyperactive disorder (ADHD)

	
	Attention deficit disorder (ADD)

	Sensory and/or physical 
	Hearing impairments

	
	Visual impairment

	
	Multi-sensory impairment 

	
	Physical impairment


We believe that every member of our school community is valued, respected and made to feel welcome within our mainstream setting. It is our mission to ensure: 

· That all children have an equal right to a rich and varied curriculum 

· They receive the best provision to ensure they reach their full potential 

· Our school is inclusive and we endeavour to make sure that all reasonable adjustments are made 

· Provision for SEND is ‘additional to and different from’ that provided within the differentiated curriculum to respond to the four areas of areas of need identified in the SEND Code of Practice (September 2014):
The four categories that the school caters for can be classified into core, additional and high needs, where some children only require minimal interventions and support while others need additional support to raise the level of their learning.

A few children, generally those who have existing Statements of Special Educational Needs or Education Health and Care Plans (EHCP) require higher levels of support.


Which staff will support my child, and what training have they had?

Our special educational needs co-ordinator, or SENCO
Our SENCO is Mrs Linda Thornley. She  has experience in this role and has also worked as a class teacher across Key Stage 1 and 2. She has worked also an Inclusion practitioner and now as an inclusion advisor. She is a qualified teacher.
She achieved the National Award in Special Educational Needs Co-ordination in July 2021. Mrs Thornley works for one day a week (Friday) to solely  to manage SEN provision at Heather Primary School..

The Special Educational Needs Co-ordinator’s (SENDCO) responsibilities include:

· Overseeing the day-to-day operation of the school’s SEND policy.

· Co-ordinating provision for children with SEND.

· Liaising with and advising fellow teachers.

· Using school data – ‘Insight’ to monitor the progress of children of SEND in line with their peers.

· Overseeing the records of all children with SEND.

· Liaising with parents of children with SEND.

· Contributing to the in-service training of staff.

· Liaising with local high schools so that support is provided for Y6 pupils as they prepare to transfer.

· Liaising with external agencies including the LA’s support and educational psychology services, health and social services and voluntary bodies.

· Co-ordinating and developing school-based strategies for the identification and review of children with SEND.

· Making regular visits to classrooms to monitor the progress of children on the SEN Record.

Heather Primary School also has a named Governor responsible for SEND (Mrs Dawn Guzzetta). They ensure that the Heather Special Educational Needs policy works within the guidelines and inclusion policies of the Code of Practice (2014), the Local Authority and other policies current within the school.

Contact details for all staff members: 01530 260257 (School Number) 

adminoffice@heather.leics.sch.uk
We aim to keep all school staff up to date with relevant training and developments in teaching practice in relation to the needs of pupils with SEND. The SENDCo attends relevant SEND courses, Family of Schools SEN meetings and ajob is to support the class teacher in planning for children with SEND.
We recognise the need to train all our staff on SEND issues and we use funding available to support this professional development. The school takes every opportunity for all staff to develop their teaching and the learning of all children, including those with SEND. This includes whole school training on SEND issues such as Autism and Speech and Language difficulties. All staff are Autism Level 1 trained.

We aim to keep all school staff up to date with relevant training and developments in teaching practice in relation to the needs of pupils with SEN. The SENDCo attends relevant SEN courses, Local network SEN meetings and facilitates/signposts relevant SEN focused external training opportunities for all staff. One aspect of the SENDCo’s job is to support the class teacher in planning for children with SEND. We recognise the need to train all our staff on SEN issues and we have funding available to support their professional development.
Individual teachers and support staff attend training courses run by outside agencies that are relevant to the needs of specific children in their class e.g. from the Outreach service. Shadowing/peer observation takes place, as does medical training to support pupils with medical care plans such as epilepsy and epi-pen training. The SENDCO, with the Headteacher, ensures that training opportunities are matched to school development priorities and those identified through the use of provision management. We are able to enrich our provision through taking advantage of the many training opportunities offered for staff by the Forest Way Teaching School, of which we are a member. 

The school builds strong working relationships and links with external support services in order to fully support our SEND pupils and aid school inclusion. We believe that sharing knowledge and information with outside agencies is crucial in securing effective and successful SEND provision within our school. We will therefore invite and seek specialist advice, support and training from external SEND services where necessary in the identification and assessment of, and provision for SEND. For example, outside agencies may become involved if the child:

· Continues to make little or no progress in specific areas over a long period

· Continues working at National Curriculum levels substantially below that expected of children of a similar age.

· Continues to have difficulty in developing Literacy and Mathematical skills

· Has emotional or behavioural difficulties which regularly and significantly interfere and impact on the child’s own learning or that of the class group

· Has sensory or physical needs and requires additional specialist equipment or regular advice or visits by a specialist service

· Has ongoing communication or interaction difficulties that impede the development of social relationships and cause substantial barriers to learning

· Despite having received intervention, the child continues to fall behind the level of his/her peers
External agencies and experts
Sometimes we need extra help to offer our pupils the support that they need. Whenever necessary we will work with external support services to meet the needs of our pupils with SEN and to support their families.  The SENDCO is the designated person responsible for liaising with the following:

These include, but are not limited to:

· Leicestershire Education Psychology Service

· Behaviour Support Service

· Social Care

· Speech and Language Service (Class teacher also liaises)

· Specialist Outreach Services e.g. Autism Outreach

· Occupational Therapy        

· Physiotherapy           

· Education Service for Deaf & Partially Hearing Children 

· Child & Adolescent Mental Health Service            

· Education Service for Blind & Partially Sighted Pupils

· School Nurse
· GPs/Paediatricians

· Forest Way Outreach Support Service

· Oakfield Short Stay School 

· Social services and other LA-provided support services
· Voluntary sector organisations

What should I do if I think my child has SEN?
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	If you think your child might have SEN, the first person you should tell is your child’s teacher.

You can contact your child’s teacher via the school office by requesting a telephone call back or a face to face appointment. Alternatively, you can send a note in your child’s Home/School diary to their teacher requesting a meeting.
They will pass the message on to our SENCO, Mrs Linda Thornley who will be in touch to discuss your concerns.

You can also contact the SENCO directly via email: adminoffice@heather.leics.sch.uk marking the email FAO Mrs Linda Thornley
	We will meet with you to discuss your concerns and try to get a better understanding of what your child’s strengths and difficulties are.

Together we will decide what outcomes to seek for your child and agree on next steps.

We will make a note of what’s been discussed and add this to your child’s record. 
	If we decide that your child needs SEN support, we will formally notify you in writing and your child will be added to the school’s SEND register. 


How will the school know if my child needs SEN support?

Definitions of special educational needs and disabilities (SEND) taken from section 20 of the Children and Families Act 2014.

‘A child or young person has SEND if they have a learning difficulty or disability which calls for special educational provision to be made for them. A child of compulsory school age or a young person has a learning difficulty or disability if they:

a) have a significantly greater difficulty in learning than the majority of others of the same age; or

b) have a disability which prevents or hinders them from making use of educational facilities of a kind generally provided for others of the same age in mainstream schools or mainstream post-16 institutions.

A child under compulsory school age has special educational needs if they fall within the definition at (a) or (b) above or would do so if special educational provision was not made for them. Children must not be regarded as having a learning difficulty solely because the language or form of language of their home is different from the language in which they will be taught’.

At Heather, children are identified with Special Educational Needs in a number of different ways:

· They could originate from a referral from a GP, a health visitor, the speech and language service etc.

· Concerns have been raised by parents/carers, about the level of progress being made by their child

· Through paediatric assessments with the Paediatrician or concerns from the school nurse

Class teachers and support staff will also have identified that a pupil is failing to make the expected progress in their learning by raising concerns about the following issues: 

· A child may display difficulty in developing Reading, Writing or Mathematics skills which results in them working significantly below age-related expectations;

· Despite differentiated teaching approaches targeted particularly to address a child’s identified area of weakness, the child concerned is still making little or no progress; 

· The child concerned presents ongoing emotional or behavioural difficulties which are not improved by the behaviour management techniques usually employed in the school;

· The child concerned has sensory or physical needs, and continues to make little or no progress, despite the provision of specialist equipment or intervention;

· The child concerned has communication and / or interaction difficulties, and continues to struggle to make progress both academically and socially

All our class teachers are aware of SEN and are on the lookout for any pupils who aren’t making the expected level of progress in their schoolwork or socially. If the teacher notices that a pupil is falling behind, they try to find out if the pupil has any gaps in their learning. If they can find a gap, they will give the pupil extra tuition to try to fill it. Pupils who don’t have SEN usually make progress quickly once the gap in their learning has been filled.

If the pupil is still struggling to make the expected progress, the teacher will talk to the SENCO, and will contact you to discuss the possibility that your child has SEN.

The SENCO will observe the pupil in the classroom and in the playground to see what their strengths and difficulties are. They will have discussions with your child’s teacher/s, to see if there have been any issues with, or changes in, their progress, attainment or behaviour. They will also compare your child's progress and development with their peers and available national data. The SENCO may also carry out some specific assessments in addition to those normally administered by the class teacher.
The SENCO will ask for your opinion and speak to your child to get their input as well. They may also, where appropriate, ask for the opinion of external experts such as a speech and language therapist, an educational psychologist, or a paediatrician. 

Based on all of this information, the SENCO will decide whether your child needs SEN support. You will be told the outcome of the decision in writing. 

If your child does need SEN support, their name will be added to the school’s SEN register, and the SENCO will work with you to create a SEN support plan for them. 

 How will the school measure my child’s progress?
Where it is determined that a pupil does have SEND, parents will be formally advised of this before their child’s name is added to the School SEN/Inclusion Record. The aim of formally identifying a pupil with SEN is to help school ensure that effective provision is put in place and so begin to remove barriers to learning. We will provide support that is additional to or different from the differentiated approaches and learning arrangements normally provided as part of high quality, individualised teaching intended to overcome the barrier to their learning. The support provided consists of a four part process: Assess; Plan; Do; Review. This is an ongoing cycle to enable the provision to be refined and revised as the understanding of an individual grows. This cycle enables the identification of those interventions which are the most effective in supporting the pupil to achieve good progress and outcomes.

We will follow the ‘graduated approach’ to meeting your child’s SEN needs.

The graduated approach is a 4-part cycle of assess, plan, do, review. 






As a part of the planning stage of the graduated approach, we will set outcomes that we want to see your child achieve. 

Whenever we run an intervention with your child, we will assess them before the intervention begins. This is known as a ‘baseline assessment’. We do this so we can see how much impact the intervention has on your child’s progress. 

We will track your child’s progress towards the outcomes we set over time and improve our offer as we learn what your child responds to best. 
This process will be continual. If the review shows a pupil has made progress, they may no longer need the additional provision made through SEN support. For others, the cycle will continue and the school's targets, strategies and provisions will be revisited and refined.

If your child is in Year 1 and above, but is not yet at National Curriculum levels, a more sensitive assessment tool (engagement model)  is used which shows their level of attainment in more detail and will also show smaller but significant steps of progress. 

This assessment approach aims to enable the range of progress made by these pupils to be identified including linear and lateral progress and the consolidation and maintenance of knowledge, skills and concepts. This will support teachers to best tailor their teaching and provision to meet pupils' specific needs and help them achieve the best possible outcomes.

Children at the SEND Support stage will have additional ‘small step’ learning targets which set out specific outcomes to be achieved by the end of the academic year. These desired outcomes/goals are recorded in your child’s Individual Education Plan. The Individual Education Plan (IEP) for the new academic year is shared with parents each term (three times a year) The class teacher, in conjunction with the SENDCo will revise the IEP in light of pupil progress and development; new intervention programmes or levels of support will be organised as necessary, and targets updated or adapted to meet the needs of the child if appropriate throughout the year. The review process will also help the school to evaluate the impact and quality of the support and interventions. 

In addition to the above, the progress of children with a current Statement of SEND, or for those with Education, Health and Care Plans is formally reviewed at an Annual Review with all adults involved with the child’s education. Pupils can accompany their parents, where this has been arranged in advance and can participate in discussions. Detailed ‘Review’ reports are written and circulated to Leicestershire SEN, teachers and support staff and parents/carers. New targets for the next 12 months are identified and put into practice.

How will I be involved in decisions made about my child’s education?

Partnership plays a key role in enabling children and young people with SEND to achieve their potential. 

Heather Primary School believes that a close working relationship with parents is vital in order to ensure:

· Early and accurate identification and assessment of SEND leading to appropriate intervention and provision

· Continuing social and academic progress of children with SEND

· Personal and academic targets are set and met effectively

The class teacher is regularly available to discuss your child’s progress or any concerns you may have and to share information about what is working well at home and school so similar strategies can be used. The SENDCO is also available to meet with you to discuss your child’s progress or any concerns/worries you may have. 

All information from outside professionals will be communicated to you directly, or where this is not possible, in a report. Individual plans will be reviewed with your involvement each term. A home/school contact book may be used to support communication with you, when this has been agreed to be useful for you and your child. The SENDCO may also signpost parents of pupils with SEND to the Local Authority where specific advice, guidance and support may be required.

If an assessment or referral indicates that a pupil has additional learning needs, the parents and the pupil will always be consulted with regards to future provision. Parents are invited to attend meetings with external agencies regarding their child, and are kept up to date and consulted on any points of action drawn up in regards to the provision for their child. 

We will provide detailed annual reports on your child's progress as well as a midterm progress reports. 
Your child’s class teacher will meet you twice a year in a parent meeting and in addition 3 times per year to discuss the targets on the child’s SEND Support Plan. The aim of these meetings is to:

· Set clear outcomes for your child’s progress

· Review progress towards those outcomes

· Discuss the support we will put in place to help your child make that progress

· Identify what we will do, what we will ask you to do, and what we will ask your child to do

The SENCO may also attend these meetings to provide extra support. 

We know that you’re the expert when it comes to your child’s needs and aspirations. So, we want to make sure you have a full understanding of how we’re trying to meet your child’s needs, so that you can provide insight into what you think would work best for your child.

We also want to hear from you as much as possible so that we can build a better picture of how the SEN support we are providing is impacting your child outside of school. 

If your child’s needs or aspirations change at any time, please let us know right away so we can keep our provision as relevant as possible.

After any discussion we will make a record of any outcomes, actions and support that have been agreed. This record will be shared with all relevant staff, and you will be given a copy. 

If you have concerns that arise between these meetings, please contact your child’s class teacher.
7. How will my child be involved in decisions made about their education?

The level of involvement will depend on your child’s age, and level of competence. We recognise that no 2 children are the same, so we will decide on a case-by-case basis, with your input.

Your child will be able to contribute at all SEND reviews should they be old enough and/or be able to contribute. They can have their views and needs expressed at he reviews, discussions with the class teacher or their views can be sought through pupil interviews, informal discussions, through A Feelings book, Social Stories, etc. to build together their ‘One Page Profile’.
 How Heather Primary School will adapt   the curriculum  and  learning  environment  for pupils  with  special  educational  needs

At Heather Primary School, we aim to offer excellence and choice to all our children, whatever their ability or needs. We have high expectations of all our children. We aim to achieve this through the removal of barriers to learning. We want all our children to know and to feel that they are a valued part of our school community. 

Through appropriate and broad curricular provision, we are able to respect and respond to the fact that children:

· Have different educational and behavioural needs and aspirations; 

· Require different strategies for learning;

· Acquire, assimilate and communicate information at different rates;

· Need a range of different teaching approaches and experiences.

Class Teachers plan lessons according to the specific needs of all groups of children in their class, and will ensure that your child’s needs are met. When a decision is made to provide a pupil with SEND support, planning will involve consultation between the teacher, SENDCO and parents to agree:

· the adjustments, interventions and support that are required; 

· the impact on progress, development and or behaviour that is expected and 

· a clear date for review. 

Parental involvement may be sought, where appropriate, to reinforce or contribute to progress at home.

All those working with the pupil, including support staff, will be informed of their individual needs, the support that is being provided, any particular teaching strategies/approaches that are being employed and the outcomes that are being sought.

The nature of intervention, and the strategies employed may include the following: 

Strategies to support/develop Literacy
· Quality literacy teaching and support from the class teacher and TAs.

· Differentiated curriculum for children with SEND when necessary.

· Individual and group support in the classroom from TAs and the Class Teacher.

· Use of a range of literacy resources to reinforce concepts and understanding, including the use of laptops.

· Individual support for pupils with Education, Health and Care Plans.

· Targeted support for individuals, pairs and small groups with SEND, from the Learning Support teacher.

· Termly assessments of all pupils, to monitor progress being made and identify areas of need.

· Specific ‘Wave 3’ interventions such as Toe by Toe.

· Extra adult time to devise/administer the nature of the planned intervention and also to monitor its effectiveness

· Staff development and training to introduce more effective strategies 
· Targeted literacy support strategies devised by the educational psychologist and implemented by the learning mentor, SENDCo or learning support teacher as appropriate.

· Cursive handwriting style introduced from year 2

· Use of Dyslexia assessments, and subsequent implementation of support programme as required
Strategies to support/develop maths

· Quality maths teaching and support from the class teachers and teaching assistants (TAs) 

· Withdrawal of small groups, pairs or individual SEND pupils, by Learning Support Assistants for targeted support.

· Individual support for those children with EHC Plans.

· Small group, paired and individual support in the classroom from the class teacher and TAs.

· Use of a wide range of mathematical equipment and resources to reinforce understanding across all year groups.

· Differentiated activities for SEND pupils when necessary.

· Termly assessments for all children to monitor progress being made and to identify areas of need.

· Pre-teaching of new concepts and vocabulary to enhance learning

· Use of support resources including a range of practical ‘manipulatives.

Strategies to support Foundation Subjects

· Differentiated activities according to SEND and needs. 

· Different learning materials, resources or specialist equipment to support your child individually and in groups
· Using iPad Apps for children with communication difficulties as well as other ICT equipment and programs to support specific needs. 
· Using a range of software to help children engage with subjects they find difficult. This helps children to become independent learners.
· Group or individual support, which may involve small groups of children being withdrawn to work with the SENDCO, teacher or TA support 
· Visual timetables are used in classrooms.
· Provision of individually tailored visual support packages for specific children including individual timetables and behavioural charts.

The school building regulations comply with all relevant accessibility requirements.  The school site is wheelchair accessible. We have disabled toilets that are large enough to accommodate changing and suitable for wheelchair users. 

Activities available for pupils with special  educational   needs  in addition  to   those available  in   accordance  with  the  curriculum

We make sure that activities outside the classroom, such as Forest Schools and school trips, are accessible to all children including those with SEND. Risk assessments are carried out for each trip and a suitable number of adults are made available to accompany the pupils, with 1:1 support if necessary. Parents/carers are invited to accompany their child on a school trip if this ensures access. 

After school clubs are available to all pupils. Vulnerable pupils are given priority and reasonable adjustments will be made to support participation. We ensure that equipment used for these activities is accessible to all children regardless of their needs. Health and safety audits will be conducted as and when appropriate. We have regular whole school theme days and visits from coaches, authors etc. to support different topic areas. 

We celebrate our achievements and talents, irrespective of individual differences within the protected categories of the Equality Act of 2010 through special assemblies and award ceremonies.

Our broad, balanced, creative curriculum and enrichment activities therefore provide opportunities for everyone to achieve and succeed by encouraging all pupils to be actively involved in their own learning and reducing barriers to learning and participation. Together we take pride in making a positive contribution to our school and the wider community.

Support   that is available  for  improving   the e emotional  and  social   development  of  pupils  with SEND

· Nurture groups

· Social skills and friendship groups 

· Targeted support delivered by our ELSA

· Personalised behaviour  programmes including rewards and sanctions to suit a child’s particular needs

· Themed assemblies and lessons using Cambridgeshire PSHE scheme and sometimes the SEAL (Social and Emotional Aspects of Learning) framework to support the children’s personal development

· Outside agencies support within all areas including social, mental and emotional health

· We offer a wide variety of after school and before school clubs which change termly. There are opportunities with the additional funding of Pupil Premium to ensure children can access after school clubs and trips

· Tailored intervention programmes delivered by the school’s allocated educational psychologist to children and their parents/carers, as appropriate

· Intervention from the Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service (CAMHS) for children and their parents/carers on referral, delivered at CAMHS or in school as appropriate

· Development of gardening skills through projects delivered by all of our teachers in the school grounds

· Buddy systems for support during playtimes and lunchtimes.

· Collaboration and communication with all external professionals involved with children, as appropriate, e.g. hospital consultants, GPs and CAMHS practitioners.

· All staff trained in child protection at regular intervals.

· Meeting and greeting of parents/carers at the start and end of each day by all staff.

· Open door policy by all staff for all parents & carers throughout the day. 

Access to Medical Interventions:

If your child has a long or short term medical illness, then please refer to the Medical Needs and Intimate Care policies, which outline the level of care and support provided at our school in detail. In summary however, strategies may include:

· Regular update sessions between the SENDCo and school nurse.

· Initial meetings with school nurse and parents of children with medical issues to establish child’s needs in school and, where appropriate, draw up care plans.

· Staff training in the administration of support and/or medication for conditions including epilepsy, diabetes and Epipen use.

· Liaison with medical professionals, e.g. GPs, hospital consultants and mental health practitioners, providing ongoing treatment to children in the school.

· Posters with photographs of child and detailing the child’s condition and, where relevant, required medication is kept in the school office.

· Individual protocols for children with significant medical needs.

· Implementation of risk assessments.

· High levels of First Aid trained staff in school. 

How will the school adapt its teaching for my child?

‘Every Teacher is a Teacher of SEND’. Provision for children with special educational needs is a matter for the whole school and an important element of every teacher’s Professional Standards. The governing body, the school’s Head teacher, the SENDCo and all other members of staff, particularly class teachers and teaching assistants, have important day–to–day responsibilities. A graduated approach to offering support is adopted at Heather: 

Your child’s teacher is responsible and accountable for the progress and development of all the pupils in their class.

High-quality teaching is our first step in responding to your child’s needs. We will make sure that your child has access to a broad and balanced curriculum in every year they are at our school. 
For your child this would mean:

· That the teacher has the highest possible expectations for your child and for every pupil in their class.

· That all teaching is based on building on what your child already knows, can do and can understand.

· Different ways of teaching are in place so that your child is fully involved in learning in class. This may involve things like using more practical learning.

· Specific strategies are in place to support your child to learn – carefully checking progress ensuring extra support is in place to help them make sure the best possible progress.
We will differentiate (or adapt) how we teach to suit the way the pupil works best. There is no '1 size fits all’ approach to adapting the curriculum, we work on a case-by case basis to make sure the adaptations we make are meaningful to your child.
These adaptations include:

· Differentiating our curriculum to make sure all pupils are able to access it, for example, by grouping, 1-to-1 work, adapting the teaching style or content of the lesson, etc.

· Differentiating our teaching, for example, giving longer processing times, pre-teaching of key vocabulary, reading instructions aloud, etc.

·  Adapting our resources and staffing

·  Using recommended aids, such as laptops, coloured overlays, visual timetables, larger font, etc.

· Teaching assistants will support pupils on a 1-to-1 basis when there is a specific need as outlined on the child’s EHCP or Targeted Support Plan.
· Teaching assistants will support pupils in small groups when a need for intervention has been identified for a group of pupils with similar needs.
These interventions are part of our contribution to Leicestershire County Council’s local offer.

 How will the school evaluate whether the support in place is helping my child?
Reviews of ongoing pupil progress in general will be made during termly ‘Pupil Progress Meetings’ between the Headteacher and Class Teacher, data checks using internal tracking grids and pupil progress reports (which summarise achievement against learning targets in Reading, Writing and Maths set in class by the teacher). Regular book scrutiny will be carried out by the SENDCo and the Headteacher, the SENDCo will also carry out classroom visits to ensure that the needs of all children are met and that the quality of teaching and learning is high.
Children at the SEND Support stage will have additional ‘small step’ learning targets which set out specific outcomes to be achieved by the end of the academic year. These desired outcomes/goals are recorded in your child’s Individual Education Plan. The Individual Education Plan (IEP) for the new academic year is shared with parents each term (three times a year) The class teacher, in conjunction with the SENDCo will revise the IEP in light of pupil progress and development; new intervention programmes or levels of support will be organised as necessary, and targets updated or adapted to meet the needs of the child if appropriate throughout the year. The review process will also help the school to evaluate the impact and quality of the support and interventions. 

In addition to the above, the progress of children with a current Statement of SEND, or for those with Education, Health and Care Plans is formally reviewed at an Annual Review with all adults involved with the child’s education. Pupils can accompany their parents, where this has been arranged in advance and can participate in discussions. Detailed ‘Review’ reports are written and circulated to Leicestershire SEN, teachers and support staff and parents/carers. New targets for the next 12 months are identified and put into practice.

We will evaluate the effectiveness of provision for your child by:

·   Reviewing their progress towards their goals each term

·   Reviewing the impact of interventions after 6  weeks

·   Using pupil questionnaires and or pupil voice documented on the child’s targeted plan.
·   Monitoring by the SENCO

·   Holding an annual review (if they have an education, health and care (EHC) plan)
How will the school resources be secured for my child?
All pupils with SEND will have access to Element 1 (£4,000 per pupil as a basic entitlement within school delegated budget) and Element 2 of a school’s budget (Additional funding through the school’s delegated national SEN budget - £6,000 of additional support per pupil). For those with the most complex needs, additional funding ‘Top Up’ Funding may be required above the £6,000 of Element 2 to meet the needs of the assessed pupil – this is centrally retained by the Local Authority.

It may be that your child’s needs mean we need to secure:

· Extra equipment or facilities
· More teaching assistant hours

· Further training for our staff 

· External specialist expertise
If that’s the case, we will consult with external agencies to get recommendations on what will best help your child access their learning.

The school will cover up to £6,000 of any necessary costs. If funding is needed beyond this, we will seek it from our local authority.

How will the school make sure my child is included in activities alongside pupils who don’t have SEND?
All of our extra-curricular activities and school visits are available to all our pupils, including our before and after-school clubs.

All pupils are encouraged to go on our school trips, including our residential trip(s) All pupils are encouraged to take part in sports day/school plays/special enrichment curriculum days etc.
No pupil is ever excluded from taking part in these activities because of their SEN or disability and we will make whatever reasonable adjustments are needed to make sure that they can be included.

How does the school make sure the admissions process is fair for pupils with SEN or a disability?
As a Local Authority school, we follow their admissions process.  The LA admissions policy can be found on our website.
What support will be available for my child as they transition between classes or settings or in preparing for adulthood?

We recognise that transitions can be difficult for a child with SEND and take steps to ensure that any transfer to a different educational setting is a smooth as possible.

If your child is moving to another school: 

· We will contact the school SENDCO and ensure he/she knows about any special arrangements or support that need to be made for your child. 

· We will make sure that all records about your child are passed on as soon as possible.

When moving classes in school: 

· Information will be passed on to the new class teacher in advance and in all cases, a planning meeting will take place with the new teacher. 

· All Individual Support Plans will be shared with the new teacher. 

· Transition to a new class is facilitated by sessions during the summer term with new class teachers and environment. If your child would be helped by a book to support them understand moving on then it will be made for them.

In Year 6: 

· Your child will engage in focused learning about aspects of transition to support their understanding of the changes ahead. 

· A member of staff from the secondary school setting comes to visit and meet with the children who will be attending their school. 

· Where possible, your child will visit their new school on several occasions and in some cases staff from the new school will visit your child in this school. Many hold open evenings for parents to attend in order to support your decision making process about which school is the right choice for your child.

· If your child has already been identified as having special educational needs, then the SENDCO at our school meets with the secondary school SENDCO during the final term of Year 6. Details of the pupil's needs are passed on to the new SENDCO, along with details of what support has been in place at our school to help them. Our SENDCO passes on information about any outside agencies that have been involved and all SEND paperwork is passed on, including documents such as IEPs and outside agency reports. The receiving secondary school will then have all the relevant information needed to put support in place as soon as your child joins them in Year 7.

Reception Class: 

· Induction events take place during the summer term for all children who are joining the Foundation Stage in September. 

· The Reception class teacher does some pre-school visits in the summer term before the children enter our school in Reception class. She speaks with your child and their key workers to gain as much information about your child as possible. If your child has already been identified as having special educational needs then the SENDCO will have been invited to attend a meeting at the pre-school setting. Your child will also have visits to our school in the summer term where they will get to meet the teachers, 
What support is in place for looked-after and previously looked-after children with SEN?

Mrs Linda Thornley, our SENCO, will liaise with staff to make sure that all teachers understand how a looked-after or previously looked-after pupil’s circumstances and their SEN might interact, and what the implications are for teaching and learning.

Children who are looked-after or previously looked-after will be supported much in the same way as any other child who has SEND. However, looked-after pupils will also have a personal education plan (PEP). We will make sure that the PEP and any SEN support plans or EHC plans are consistent and complement one another.  
What should I do if I have a complaint about my child’s SEN support?

If a parent is concerned about anything to do with the education that we are providing at our school, they should in the first instance, discuss the matter with their child's class teacher. Most matters of concern can be dealt with in this way. All teachers work very hard to ensure that each child is happy at school and is making good progress; they always want to know if there is a problem, so that they can take action before the problem seriously affects any child's progress.

Where a parent feels that a situation has not been resolved through contact with the class teacher, or if they feel that their concern is of a sufficiently serious nature, they should make an appointment to discuss it with the Headteacher. The Headteacher considers any such complaint very seriously and investigates each case thoroughly. Most complaints are normally resolved at this stage.

If the school cannot resolve any complaint itself, those concerned should contact the Chairs of Governors, Mrs Rachel Aucott/Caroline Ludlam. Should a parent have a complaint about the Headteacher, they should first make an informal approach to the Chair or Vice Chair of Governors. 

A copy of the school’s complaint policy is available on request/on the website.

What support is available for me and my family?
If you have questions about SEND, or are struggling to cope, please get in touch to let us know. We want to support you, your child and your family.

To see what support is available to you locally, have a look at Leicestershire County Council local offer.    The County Council publishes information about the local offer on their website:
https://www.leicestershire.gov.uk/education-and-children/special-educational-needs-and-disability/where-to-start-with-send/what-is-the-local-offer
Our local special educational needs and disabilities information advice and support services (SENDIASS) organisations are:
https://www.leicestershire.gov.uk/popular-now/directories/information-and-support-directory/send-information-advice-and-support-service-sendiassLocal charities that offer information and support to families of children with SEND are:

https://www.leicestershire.gov.uk/popular-now/directories/information-and-support-directory?keywords=&place_or_postcode%5Bdistance%5D%5Bfrom%5D=16.09&place_or_postcode%5Bvalue%5D=&sort_by=field_coordinates_distance&page=2
National charities that offer information and support to families of children with SEND are:

· SEND family support
· NSPCC
· Family Action
· Special Needs Jungle
· ADHD Solutions https://www.adhdsolutions.org/
· Memphys- https://menphys.org.uk/
At Heather, some of these services currently include Education Psychology Service, Speech and Language Therapy, Outreach – Forest Way School, and Maplewell Hall provide interventions for students who are not making adequate progress or who are presenting various levels of challenge and Hearing Support Service.

· Specialist Teaching Services - Rom 600, County Hall, Glenfield, Leics LE3 8RA Tel: 0116 305940 

· Autism Outreach Service Tel: 0116 305940 Hearing Support Service Tel: 0116 305940 

· Learning Support Service Tel: 0116 305940 

· Vision Support Service Tel: 0116 305940 

· Psychology Service - Room 600, County Hall, Glenfield, Leics, LE3 8RF Tel: 0116 305 510 

· The Parent Partnership Service - Abington House, 85 Station Road, Wigston, Leics LE18 2DP Tel: 0116 305614

Glossary
· Access arrangements – special arrangements to allow pupils with SEND to access assessments or exams
· Annual review – an annual meeting to review the provision in a pupil’s EHC plan
· Area of need – the 4 areas of need describe different types of needs a pupil with SEND can have. The 4 areas are communication and interaction; cognition and learning; physical and/or sensory; and social, emotional and mental health needs.
· CAMHS – child and adolescent mental health services
· Differentiation – when teachers adapt how they teach in response to a pupil’s needs
· EHC needs assessment – the needs assessment is the first step on the way to securing an EHC plan. The local authority will do an assessment to decide whether a child needs an EHC plan.
· EHC plan – an education, health and care plan is a legally-binding document that sets out a child’s needs and the provision that will be put in place to meet their needs.
· First-tier tribunal/SEND tribunal – a court where you can appeal against the local authority’s decisions about EHC needs assessments or plans and against discrimination by a school or local authority due to SEND
· Graduated approach – an approach to providing SEN support in which the school provides support in successive cycles of assessing the pupil’s needs, planning the provision, implementing the plan, and reviewing the impact of the action on the pupil
· Intervention – a short-term, targeted approach to teaching a pupil with a specific outcome in mind 
· Local offer – information provided by the local authority which explains what services and support are on offer for pupils with SEN in the local area
· Outcome – target for improvement for pupils with SEND. These targets don't necessarily have to be related to academic attainment 
· Reasonable adjustments – changes that the school must make to remove or reduce any disadvantages caused by a child’s disability  
· SENCO – the special educational needs co-ordinator 
· SEN – special educational needs
· SEND – special educational needs and disabilities

· SEND Code of Practice – the statutory guidance that schools must follow to support children with SEND

· SEN information report – a report that schools must publish on their website, that explains how the school supports pupils with SEN

· SEN support – special educational provision which meets the needs of pupils with SEN
· Transition – when a pupil moves between years, phases, schools or institutions or life stages
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Review


We will assess how well the support we put in place helped the pupil to meet the outcomes we set. We will use our improved understanding of �your child’s needs to improve the support we offer. 





Assess


If your child is not making the expected level of progress, we will make an assessment to find out what strengths and difficulties your child has. We will ask for you and your child’s input, as well as getting help from external professionals where necessary. 





Plan


In discussion with you and your child, we will decide what outcomes we are hoping to achieve. We will make a plan of the support we will offer your child to help them meet those outcomes. We will make a record of this and share it with you and all relevant school staff.





Do


We will put our plan into practice. 


The class teacher, with the support of the SENCO, will be responsible for working with your child on a daily basis, and making sure the support we put in place is having the impact we intended.
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